
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

KETTERING TOWN FORUM

Meeting held – 8th March 2004 

Present:
Councillor Anderson (Chair),

Councillors Adams, Bunday, Burton, Civil, Corazzo, Darby, Don, Freer, Gordon, Hales, J. Henson, L. Henson, Jones, M. Lynch, S. Lynch, Parker, Smith-Haynes, Titcombe and Watts CC.

G. Davis (Neighbourhood Watch), G. Stark (Chamber of Trade and Commerce/Traders Focus Group), Mrs Joan Neal (Ability Northants), James Putt (A6 Towns Forum), Councillor C. Lamb (Rural Forum), M Scrimshaw (Shopmobility).

Brian Mew (Deputy Chief Executive – KBC)

Allen Graham (Deputy Chief Executive – KBC)

Sarah Lister (NCC Highways)

Andrew Avallone (Atkins)

Jackie Woods (Customer Services – KBC)

Ian White (Forum Administrator)

03.KTF.41
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors King, Malin, Mayhew CC and Malin, Sian McDonald (Tresham Institute), Sergeant K. Byrne (Kettering Police) and Sybil Gregory (Ability Northants).

03.KTF.42
MINUTES

AGREED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Forum held on 5th January 2004 be approved and signed by the Chair.

Members noted the following matters:-

A report in respect of the use of the highway by licensed premises had been included on the Council’s Forward Plan to be considered by the Executive at is April 2004 meeting.

Councillors Freer and Parker had met with Councillors Young and Mayhew of the County Council in respect of highway and other linked issues. Summary notes of the meeting would be circulated to all members of the Forum. A further meeting with Councillor Mayhew and Officers of the County Council to discuss waste management had been arranged.

It was noted that the agreement in respect of the provision of a CCTV camera adjacent to the Central Rock Café had now been signed, and that, subject to a minor amendment that had been agreed by all parties, work would be put in hand shortly.

03.KTF.43
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Members of the Forum who were either Ward Councillors or users of Neale Avenue Post office were advised that it was not necessary for them to declare an interest in respect of Item 8 on the Agenda.

03.KTF.44
APPOINTMENT OF DEPUTY CHAIR

Councillor Freer proposed, Councillor Parker seconded and it was 

AGREED
that Gary Stark be appointed Deputy Chair of the Committee.

03.KTF.45
ROAD HUMPS IN KETTERING

At the meeting of the Town Forum held on 5th January 2004, members had raised concerns with regard to the  height of several road humps in Kettering. In response to that a report was submitted by the Acting Highways Officer of the County Council, who had surveyed the road humps which had been highlighted as being outside of the permitted heights. It was noted that the original survey had been carried out by the Kettering Taxi Forum. 

Mr Mark Winspear was present at the meeting, and addressed the Forum under the Council’s Right to Speak Policy. He expressed concern that there was no mention in the report of a 75mm limit to the size of the Humps referred to at the Taxi Forum, and that humps were the most prevalent form of traffic calming in Kettering, when Department of Transport guidelines refer to other methods as being similarly acceptable, in particular chicanes and speed limits. He also expressed concern about the impact of the road humps on drivers’ health, citing a personal back injury as evidence of this. He also queried if  the agreement to measure humps more accurately in the report submitted was in respect of the Taxi Forum’s survey or in respect of a survey of the whole Borough.

In response to the above, members of the Forum were informed that the County Council’s policy was now that humps should be a maximum of 75mm, although legislation allows them to be 100mm as explained in the submitted report. The County Council was happy to construct chicanes, although the physical layout of roads did not always lend itself to their use. 

Members of the Forum expressed their gratitude to the Taxi Forum and the County Council for their work on this issue, and noted that the County Council would begin its survey work in April 2004, and that it was likely to continue into May. On completion of the survey, a work programme would be implemented to take the necessary action. With regard to the cost of the works, it was likely to be met by either the County Council for those areas where there was not an existing maintenance contract, or by a Contractor where such an agreement was in existence. Comments in respect of the appropriate gradients of road humps were noted. Having considered the report, it was 


AGREED
that :-

i) a further report detailing the results of the survey, the work carried out and the ongoing programme, be submitted to the Forum in 6 months time; and

ii) the survey should be extended to include road humps in the Borough, and not just the Kettering Town area.

03.KTF.46
SERVICE DELIVERY IN KETTERING

Members of the Forum were informed that a recent report to the Council’s Policy and Improvement Committee had presented options for service delivery in the A6 Towns and had also looked at cashiering services in Kettering.  A report was submitted to the Forum which presented the preferred option from this Committee, and which sought to obtain the Forum’s input and feedback.

Members of the Forum received a presentation that gave statistical detail relating to the report that underpinned the rationale for the proposals contained in it.

The Policy and Improvement Committee had agreed that a wider generic service should be secured by implementing three key steps.  These are as follows:

(a) to switch the existing cash offices to provide a more generic, response service, operating initially at the same level of hours as the existing cash offices

(b) to expand opening hours, in agreement with partners, to satisfy local requirements;

(c) to establish a Customer environment similar to Kettering’s,  in conjunction with other principal agencies,  at the best available  venues/facilities.

The Committee’s report recommends that the Council’s presence in the A6 towns should be improved, but notes that the current arrangements for cash collection are, in transaction terms, expensive and limited in scope, and do not allow for the development of a customer service presence on site.

A further option being considered was closing the cashiering service at the Kettering office, directing all payments in Kettering through Post Offices, and local newsagents and convenience stores that display the PayPoint or PAYzone sign as well.

A full Customer Service could be provided to outlying areas through either the Library service or other pre-determined offices i.e. community centres, health centres or the market town initiative offices. The staff delivering the Customer Service would be trained to the same standard as existing Customer Service staff, and would have access to the same facilities and IT support, so a full service would be available at all offices. Payment facilities would also be further expanded by the introduction of a telephone payment facility scheduled for May 2004.

There is also the opportunity in the future to expand this service to work more closely with other agencies.  Discussions with the Police, the Fire Service, the County Council and voluntary agencies were currently being scheduled to coincide with this consultation exercise.

When considering the report, some members expressed concern that implementing the proposals would result in a reduction in the service available to Council tenants, the elderly,  and infirm and vulnerable people in the Borough, particularly those without access to telephones or those who did not have a bank account. It was felt that it would not be possible for all customer queries to be dealt with at some of the outlets that it was planned to utilise if the submitted options were approved. There was also concern that privacy could be compromised at some outlets, and face-to-face contact with Council staff would be reduced. It was felt that the proposals would not facilitate assisting customers with debt management. It was also contended that all the options placed before the Policy and Improvement Committee should have formed part of the consultation. It was felt that the proposals submitted were led by economic factors, particularly with regard to the potential sale of the District Offices.

In response to the above, it was noted that the options presented would increase services to rural areas that previously had not been accessible. It was noted that some members had witnessed similar systems in operation at other local authorities that worked well. It was considered that consultation needed to be as wide as possible to ensure that everyone fully understood what was being proposed.

Members noted that these proposals were likely to be a first step of an overall review of how the Council provided services to its customers. It was felt that, currently some services were provided that were costly given their current level of usage. It was pointed out that it was possible to pay gas and electricity bills at other outlets, and that there was no great difference in paying local authority related bills in the same manner. If there were difficulties in implementing the changes, then the Council would need to facilitate their smooth transition, and would not walk away from the responsibility to do so. The report sought to improve services and it was not the intention for customer service to be decreased.

Further to the above, Councillor Watts proposed and Councillor Don seconded that 

‘This forum calls for a further report on the alternatives for the distributed provision of services and cash management systems for different groups of people in the Borough, with specific attention to the needs of old people, tenants and the disabled. This report to be circulated to all KBC Forums and Service User Groups for consultation.’

For the motion 8 Against 12

Motion defeated

Consequently, Councillor Freer proposed, Councillor Parker seconded and it was

      AGREED
that the Forum supports the recommendation that the Council moves towards the closure of the District Offices, the withdrawal of a cashiering service and the provision of an improved and expanded service.

For the motion 12, Against 3, Abstaining 2, Not Voting 3

(NB Councillor Gordon requested that his vote against the recommendation be recorded.)

03.KTF.47
CLOSURE OF NEALE AVENUE POST OFFICE

Members received a report that notified them of arrangements in respect of the closure of the Post Office in Neale Avenue, Kettering. It was noted that Mr Paul Maisey, Post Office Ltd.’s Head of Area – Midlands had been invited to attend the meeting, but had declined due to prior business commitments.

Members noted the comments in Mr Maisey’s letter regarding consultation by the Post Office in respect of the closure, and expressed the view that this was inaccurate and that the only meaningful consultation carried out had been by Borough Councillors for the area. 

Further to the above, it was 

     AGREED
that a letter be sent from the Chair of the Forum to Mr Maisey and copied to the Government Minister responsible for this service, and Phil Sawford MP, which expresses the Forum’s views in respect of his comments with regard to consultation on the closure of Neale Avenue Post Office and which seeks details of which branches will benefit from the proposed expenditure detailed in his letter, and how services would be improved as a result of this.

03.KTF.48
DATE OF NEXT MEETING AND AGENDA ITEMS



The next meeting would be held on 7th June, 2004.



Agenda Items to include :-



Waste Recycling Centre, Cunliffe Drive.

03.KTF.49
VOTING ARRANGEMENTS FOR FORUM MEETINGS


It was noted that the recommendation in respect of the extension of voting rights to all members of the Forum made at the meeting held on 9th June 2003, had been referred to the appropriate bodies, but had not been supported by the Council’s Executive.

03.KTF.50
KETTERING MARKET

It was noted that a presentation had been made by the company managing Kettering Market to the Chamber of Trade and Commerce at which issues relating to it had been discussed. It was noted that the Council had not been approached in respect of any changes in arrangements, and it was not possible therefore to submit a report or comment on any impact of such changes. Members of the Forum were assured that they would be consulted should any such approach be made to the Council.

(The meeting started at 7:00pm and ended at 9.11pm)

Signed________________________________

Chair

iw







Kettering Town Forum No.1
08.03.04


